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CABINET 
 
Meeting held on Tuesday, 5th August, 2025 at the Council Offices, Farnborough at 
7.00 pm. 
 
Voting Members 

Cllr Gareth Williams, Leader of the Council 
Cllr Sophie Porter, Deputy Leader and Healthy Communities & Active Lives Portfolio 

Holder 
 

Cllr A.H. Crawford, Finance & Resources Portfolio Holder 
Cllr Keith Dibble, Housing & Planning Portfolio Holder 

Cllr Julie Hall, Economy, Skills & Regeneration Portfolio Holder 
 

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Cllrs Jules Crossley and 
Christine Guinness. 
 
The Cabinet considered the following matters at the above-mentioned meeting. All 
executive decisions of the Cabinet shall become effective, subject to the call-in 
procedure, from 18th August, 2025. 
 

18. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – 
 
Having regard to the Council’s Code of Conduct for Councillors, no declarations of 
interest were made. 
 

19. MINUTES – 
 
The Minutes of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 8th July, 2025 were confirmed 
and signed by the Chairman. 
 

20. BUDGET MANAGEMENT - MONTH 3 – 
(Cllr A.H. Crawford, Finance & Resources Portfolio Holder) 
 
The Cabinet considered Report No. FIN2513, which set out an update on the 
Council’s forecasted financial position for 2025/26, as at the end of June, 2025. 
 
Members were reminded that the Council had a statutory obligation to set and 
maintain a balanced budget. It was reported that, in February 2025, the Council had 
identified a significant challenge to its future financial sustainability. Members were 
informed that the forecast outturn for 2025/26 was on track, with the full £1.8 million 
savings requirement achieved. The level of external borrowing had reduced through 
careful cashflow management, which had delayed and reduced the need to borrow 
externally. It was confirmed that work would continue to identify long term 
sustainable savings to achieve financial sustainability and resolve the £2.784 million 
savings requirement for 2026/27 and £3.781 million for 2027/28, as set out in the 
Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy. 
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The Cabinet was pleased with the progress that had been made in addressing the 
Council’s challenging financial position and expressed gratitude to the finance team 
for its work in this respect. 
 
The Cabinet RESOLVED that the revenue budget forecast, as set out in Section 3.1 
of Report No. FIN2513, be noted. 
 

21. COUNCIL PLAN, PERFORMANCE AND RISK REGISTER QUARTERLY UPDATE 
Q1 APRIL TO JUNE 2025/26 – 
(Cllr Jules Crossley, Policy, Performance and Sustainability Portfolio Holder) 
 
The Cabinet received Report No. ED2506, which set out the performance monitoring 
information for the Council Delivery Plan and key service measures for the first 
quarter of 2025/26. Members were informed that key projects and activities from the 
Council Plan and key service indicators and measures used by the Council to 
monitor how the Council runs services were included in the Report. The Cabinet 
heard that the Council’s Corporate Risk Register tried to identify factors that could 
impact on the future delivery of the Council’s key priorities. A summary of those risks 
was provided in the report for discussion. 
 
In discussing the Report, Members were satisfied with the progress made by the 
Council so far towards this year’s Council Delivery Plan. 
 
The Cabinet NOTED the progress made towards delivering the Council Delivery 
Plan, the latest performance information and the changes highlighted in the 
Council’s Corporate Risk Register, as set out in Report No. ED2506. 
 

22. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC – 
 
RESOLVED: That, taking into account the public interest test, the public be excluded 
from the meeting during the discussion of the under mentioned item to avoid the 
disclosure of exempt information within the paragraph of Schedule 12A to the Local 
Government Act, 1972 indicated against the item: 
 
Minute Schedule  Category 
No. 12A Para.  
 No.  
 
23  3 Information relating to financial or business affairs 
 

THE FOLLOWING ITEM WAS CONSIDERED  
IN THE ABSENCE OF THE PUBLIC 

 
23. ALDERSHOT CREMATORIUM - PROPOSAL TO INCREASE BUDGET FOR 

REFURBISHMENT – 
(Cllr Christine Guinness, Pride in Place / Neighbourhood Services Portfolio Holder) 
 
The Cabinet considered Exempt Report No. OS2513, which set out the financial 
position for the major refurbishment of the Aldershot Crematorium and requested the 
approval of an increase in the capital funding allocation to enable the scheme to be 
completed and for services to resume at the facility. 
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Members were informed that the Cabinet had agreed the full business case and the 
requested capital funding at its meeting in September, 2023. At that time, it was 
noted that an accurate assessment of refurbishment costs would become available 
once a main contractor had been appointed. It was reported that, as anticipated, 
several technical matters that had not been possible to accurately assess until the 
project had been underway had been identified. This had adversely impacted the 
overall forecasted project cost. The report set out details of where costs had 
increased and the reasons for this. Members were informed that a number of these 
increases where disputed and that the Council had appointed specialist consultants 
to assist in this regard. It was noted that the Council had also faced additional costs 
arising from capitalised interest and unrecoverable VAT that had not been included 
in the original estimates. 
 
In discussing this, the Cabinet considered that the reasons for the increases in the 
costs of this project should be thoroughly investigated and that lessons should be 
learnt to inform future projects of this nature. This resulted in the agreement of an 
additional resolution, as set out at (i)(b) below. 
 
The Cabinet  

 
(i) RESOLVED: 

 
(a)  that the additional funding requirement, as set out in Exempt Report 

No. OS2513, be approved; and 
 
(b) to ensure that the scope of the planned audit of the project would 

identify the factors that had led to the overspend and would include a 
lessons learned report to be taken into consideration for future capital 
projects; and 

 
(ii) RECOMMENDED TO THE COUNCIL that approval be given to an additional 

capital allocation totalling the sum set out in Exempt Report No. OS2513 for 
the crematorium refurbishment project, over and above the £5,519,430 
already agreed as part of the existing Capital Programme funded by 
borrowing to be factored into the 2025/26 estimates, with the 2025/26 
Treasury Management and Capital Strategies being adjusted accordingly. 

 
 
 
The Meeting closed at 8.09 pm. 
 
 
 

CLLR GARETH WILLIAMS, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 
 
 

----------- 
 

 
 


